PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 7th MARCH 2017
	Present:  
	Mrs P Darby (Chair)
	Mr A Mathieson
	Mr T Woolven

	
	Mr R Lupton
	Mr R Tillett
	Mr P Scott

	
	Mrs J Davies (Clerk)


	Mr T Bonser
	Mrs W Palmer


Apologies: 

Parish Councillor: J Scade

Borough Councillor: M Taylor

	Number

_______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______

	34/17

35/17

36/17

37/17

38/17

39/17

40/17

41/17

42/17

43/17

44/17

45/17

46/17

47/17

48/17

49/17

50/17


	Members of the Public: None 
GAS MAINS REPLACEMENT
Representatives from SGN and WCB Utilities were present to make the PC aware of their forthcoming £240,000 upgrade of the gas network in Platt. This essential work involved the replacement of old metal gas mains with new plastic pipe to ensure a safe and reliable gas supply to the local area. Some areas would be upgraded from low gas pressure to medium pressure. They had consulted and planned their works in partnership with Kent County Council and work would begin on 20 March 2017. They anticipated the project would take approximately 4 months.

Work would begin in Windmill Park from Monday 20 March to Monday 17 April. It would be necessary to implement a series of temporary road closures in Platt to ensure the safety of motorists and their engineers. The following road closures would be in place:

•           Windmill Hill would be closed from Monday 3 April to Monday 1 May. Work would start at the Windmill Park junction and the rolling road closure would move southwards towards Comp Lane in 100-metre sections. 

•           Comp Lane would be closed from Monday 24 April to Monday 26 June. The road closure would move westwards down the road in 100-metre sections from Great Comp Garden to its junction with Long Mill Lane. Great Comp Garden would be accessed via Seven Mile Lane.

•           Boneashe Lane would be closed at its junction with Comp Lane from Monday 22 May to Monday 5 June

Signed diversion routes would be in place during the temporary road closures and all businesses in the local area would be open as usual. 

Work would be carried out in Paddock Close from Monday 26 June to Monday 17 July. However, the road would remain open during this phase.

The new plastic pipe had a minimum lifespan of 80 years. Whilst the work was in progress a storage area would be set up on the green area at the junction of Windmill Hill/LML.
Letters would be sent out to all affected residents.

The Council thanked Jamie Pulford, Kerry and Claire Davies for their presentation and they left the meeting at 8.10pm.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None.

UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

There was no one present at the meeting.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 7th FEBRUARY 2017
RESOLVED that the minutes of 7th February 2017 be accepted as a true record.  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 23rd FEBRUARY 2017

RESOLVED that the minutes of 23rd February 2017 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING

SHF Car Park Cllr Darby had two dates when the potholes could be infilled, 18th March and 8th April. RESOLVED that 8th April would give more advance notice for the working party to carry out this work.
Street Lighting Cllr Scott’s meeting with Ms Kinsella on Monday 13th February had been cancelled by Ms Kinsella at short notice. She was on holiday now until 13th March. Another meeting would be arranged after this date.
Forestry Commission The Clerk had completed the application form to apply for a grant to prepare a Management Plan for Platt Woods and had forwarded it to Natural England.

Overhanging Hedge The Clerk had sent a letter from the PC to the residents of Rough Acre to ask if the hedge could be cut back so that it wasn’t encroaching onto the footpath.

Ballcourt The works order had been placed excluding the line marking. Cllr Darby was carrying out a survey to see if residents thought that the exterior lines were needed on the court.
SHF Access Road Mr Baker had de-silted the three drains along the access road.  In doing so he had discovered that there was some blockage in the interconnection pipe between the drain near to the Oak tree and the soakaway at the barn.  He believed that a drain clearance company was needed to fully de-silt the drains, and possibly also the soakaway. Cllr Bonser and Cllr Mathieson were to investigate but were still unsure where the actual site was. Clerk to investigate.
Members Grant The application form had been completed and submitted to KCC. The Chairman had spoken to the landlords of the Blue Anchor who were happy for a defibrillator to be placed on the exterior of the public house.
Bell Orchard Site Cllr Bonser confirmed that these trees were outside the Conservation Area and had no TPO’s so did not have to be replaced with the same species.
LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

There were no Borough Councillors at the meeting.
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Bonser ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

 PLANNING APPLICATIONS
TM/17/00276/FL Windmill Park , #7 Brambledown Revisions to original approval. Objections as previous application
  PLANNING APPROVALS (Parish Council’s comments to T&MBC set out first)

TM/17/00090/FL LML Platt, Rose Cottage Single storey rear/side extension. No objections. Approved 02/03/17
TM/16/03168/FL Basted Lane,Crouch Chequers
Revisions to Pub conversion. Objected – stick to original planning scheme
. Approved 24/02/17 Numerous conditions

TM/17/00162/TPOC Brickmakers Meadow #9, Platt Tree Work. No objections. Approved 22/02/17

TM/17/00060/FL St Mary's Close #6 Demolish extg & build new dwelling. No objections but expressed concern about starting work prior to approval. Approved 22/02/17
TM/17/00037/TPOC
Beechinwood Lane,The Butts Tree Work.
No objection. Requested replacement tree be planted. Approved 13/02/17 Replacement Beech to be planted

TM/16/01766/FL Maidstone Road, Platt Industrial Estate. New Industrial units Objections as previous applications. Approved 31/01/17. A25 Highway works to be carried out before development.

PLANNING WITHDRAWALS (Parish Council’s comments to T&MBC set out first)

TM/17/00286/TNCA
LML Platt, Wismer Tree Work. Requested replacement trees. Approved 06/02/17 Trees o/s conservation area. No permission needed
APPEAL PROCEEDINGS

APP/H2265/C/16/3154626
2 Keepers Cottage, Hurst Woods Against Enforcement Notice. Comments submitted by 22 Sept. 2016

APP/H2265A/12/2183467/NWF Askew Bridge Site Non-determination & enforcement. 
Court hearing for leave to appeal 30 November. Appeal has been amended. Next hearing to be in March
PARISH ALLIANCE

Cllr Bonser would be responding to the freight plan consultation on behalf of the Parish Council by the 12th March.
PLATT WOODS REPORT 

Path Maintenance On 11th February volunteer work was carried out path widening due to the encroachment of Rhododendron. A Coastal Redwood (native to California), approximately 30 years old, had been discovered by Mr Whale. This variety had not previously been sighted in Platt Woods. 
Village News The Volunteer Group’s picture had been published on the front page of the Village News, taken whilst planting a tree commemorating the life of Geoff Uffindell.

Trench Cllr Mathieson had asked if the Committee could also take a look at the trench that had been cut out by the Roughett entrance to the Woods to assist in drainage. The Woods committee had come to the conclusion that a satisfactory cover was not practical and may worsen the situation if it were displaced by excessive rainfall. It had been noted that this was woodland, not parkland and as such, uneven ground should be anticipated by the user.
Volunteer Day 11th March
CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments are approved. 

The following payments were received:
HMRC


VAT Refund





£451.22


Nat West

Interest  




              £  0.60





















  Total
           £451.82 

The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


  VAT

   Total

Mrs M Beale

Cleaning Feb 17



              £40.00 

Mrs J Davies

Salary Feb 17





£879.44  

PAYE


Tax/NI Feb 17

 



  £80.09  
  

Blewers

Wooden Posts

 
          £17.98

£107.86 

Upsons

Mower Service

        £348.02
         £2,088.15 


KCC


Fire Ext Maintenance

 
£6.00 

  £36.00

James Whale

Chainsaw Work
 


            £100.00

James Whale

Church to Windmill Hill Path



£280.00

Southern Water
Useage
 SHF

 



  £25.36

Kent Pension Fund
Contribution Feb 17 




£227.36

Wrotham PC

Skatepark Maintenance
            £1.19
            £176.18 

K Such


Rhod Clearance

          £60.00 

£360.00


Platt PCC

Room Hire


          


  £17.00
















    Total


         £433.19           £4,417.44 

SECTION 137 EXPENDITURE: LIMIT FOR 2017/2018 
The Department for Communities and Local Government had confirmed that the appropriate sum for parish councils for the purposes of section 137(4)(a) of the Local Government Act 1972 (“the 1972 Act”) for 2017-2018 was £7.57. 

This was the amount that resulted from increasing the amount for 2016-17 (£7.42) by 2% - the percentage increase in the retail index between September 2015 and September 2016, in accordance with Schedule 12B to the 1972 Act.
Donation Requests RESOLVED that £100 be donated to both the Samaritans and Kent Air Ambulance.
Mole Hills Moles were back in SHF. RESOLVED that the contractor be called out to exterminate. This would cost in the region of £240 to £330 dependent on if the first visit was successful.
APPOINTMENT OF INTERNAL AUDITOR

The internal auditor which Platt had used for a number of years had now retired. He had recommended another auditor Lionel Robbins who for most of his working life was employed as a field auditor for the District Audit Service and most of that service was  in Kent. He had considerable experience of parish council audits. More recently he had been working as the clerk to a medium sized parish council. This included arranging for and managing the council's internal audit. Thus he had experience of both being and employing an auditor. Since April he had been carrying out audits at a number of parishes in Kent. 
Mr Robbins charged £50 per hour and Platt Parish Council’s audit usually took 1.5 to 2 hrs.
RESOLVED that Mr Robbins be accepted to carry out the internal audit for Platt Parish Council.
CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

APM RESOLVED that the APM be booked for Tuesday 25th April. Cllr Darby to invite local organisations to attend.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

BMPOS Cllr Darby reported on the recent meeting. Concerns had been raised regarding the low water level of the pond. The Environment Agency and SE River Authority had been contacted but they had said it was due to low rainfall. The water level had now increased. It was still unknown what action would be taken regarding the weir. The Environment Agency was not responsible for its maintenance and the committee had asked T&MBC to investigate.
Budgetary matters had been sorted and a management plan was on top of the agenda for the next meeting.

The BMPOS AGM was on the 19th April.

Parish Alliance The Parish Alliance had collated the extreme concerns raised by local Parishes that TMBC Planners had selected Phase 1A of the Borough Green Garden City proposal as a confirmed policy, prior to any discussion or decision by elected members, or any public consultation. 
The selection of this site was based on the "benefit of infrastructure provision" in the form of a spine road that was assumed would provide traffic relief for local communities. If the infrastructure benefit could not be realised, there were no Very Special Circumstances for releasing Greenbelt/AONB land.

The Planning Department made an assumption that even the initial phases of Borough Green Garden City would provide traffic relief, but that was entirely without evidence. The evidence of the true traffic impact of TMBC's proposal was contained in the Technical Appraisal which had been commissioned by the parishes.

PPP T&MBC had stepped down from its decision to exclude PC’s from its site visits. It was thought that this was against what was in the Parish Charter.
Fire Brigade Cllr Scott and Cllr Darby had both visited Sevenoaks Fire Station to discuss hydrants. All fire hydrants were to be remarked with a yellow H to try and stop cars from parking across them. More information was to be sent from the fire service.
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Cllr Bonser had met with a surveyor regarding the proposed access road on Platt Industrial Estate. The surveyor thought that a few levels along the proposed road were needed. A tree survey might also be needed.

His fees were £50/hour and he would need access to the site. A professional land survey would cost approx £1000, as would a tree survey of the relevant part.
RESOLVED to employ the surveyor with a cap on fees of £2,000.

Cllr Scade  had mentioned the article in the parish magazine on poor broadband in the area. He had requested that the PC send an e-mail expressing the need for better broadband and phone reception in this area.

The UK government was committed to providing every home and business across the country with access to a basic broadband service. If residents could not get a broadband speed of at least 2Mb per second, they could qualify for a subsidised connection worth up to £350 to boost their internet speed

The scheme was delivered in partnership with Local Broadband Projects across England, Scotland and Northern Ireland
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 4th  April 2017.

The meeting was closed at 9.45pm
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